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City of Smithville, Missouri 

   
Parks and Recreation Committee Agenda  

 
Parks and Recreation Committee Meeting  

 
August 26, 2021 

 
6:00 pm – Via Zoom 

 
 https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86586184134?pwd=dHZlbVBJN3pGU09icWlOSFlQUGlOdz09 

Passcode: 136099 
 

 
 

1. Call to Order 
 

2.  Approve Minutes from March 25, 2021, Regular Session Meeting 
 

3. Staff Report 
 

4. Parks and Recreation Master Plan Next Steps 
 

5. Diamond Crest Playground Design  
 

6. Future Meeting Dates Schedule 
 

7. New Business 
 

8. Adjourn 
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SMITHVILLE PARKS AND RECREATION COMMITTEE 
REGULAR SESSION 

March 25, 2021, 6:00pm 
Smithville Senior Center 

 
1. Call to Order: 

Chairman Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:00pm. Members Present: Jim 
Pasco, Todd Fleishman, Danie Wilson, Mayor Boley, Alderman Chevalier. Staff 
Present: Matthew Denton, Cynthia Wagner and Brittanie Propes. Others Present: 
Shane Crees (Building Owner) 
 

2. 111 N. Bridge St./Courtyard Park Outdoor Space Concept  
Matt introduced that Staff received a proposal from the building owner of 
Humphrey’s Bar and Grill exploring the opportunity of creating an outdoor, 
covered dining area adjacent to Humphrey’s Bar and Grill and a free standing, 
single level structure, that would be home to a local farmer’s market. The area 
proposed is owned by the City of Smithville (where Courtyard Park is located) 
and maintained by the Parks and Recreation Department. In order to allow the 
two structures to be placed in the proposed area, the City would have to enter 
into an agreement to allow such use. If something similar to the proposal below 
would be considered, these structures would eliminate parking on both sides of 
the stage and access through the Courtyard. Because this is publicly owned 
property, an agreement for such a project would be advised, with selection of a 
developer to complete the work anticipated through an RFP process. Staff is 
seeking input from the Parks and Recreation Committee to take to the Board of 
Aldermen regarding appropriateness of such a development. Staff will also be 
seeking input from the Smithville Main Street group regarding this proposal.  
Please see the proposed opportunity below:  
The proposed structure would be approximately 20’ wide by 75’ long with a 
covered dining area on the ground level and an upper deck dining level that 
would overlook the park. This would allow a much-needed outdoor dining space. 
We would propose the structure be built in the existing paved “alley” area, that 
runs East to West on the North side of the park, adjacent to the Humphrey’s 
building. Additionally, we have discussed building a free standing, single level 
structure, directly to the East of the outdoor dining structure that would be home 
to a local farmer’s market. This structure would be very similar in size to the 
outdoor dining area. Given the current situation with the pandemic, many 
potential customers are still reluctant to patronize indoor dining establishments. 
This would allow a much-needed alternative to indoor dining. Additionally, this 
would bring more visitors to downtown Smithville, which in turn would generate 
more sales tax revenue. The proposed area, in its current state, with the parking 
stalls on the North side of the park, also has some potential downfalls. Many 



 

times, when the public parks in these spaces, they come very close to hitting the 
building given the tight turning radius of these parking spots in relationship to 
the building. We feel that adding the outdoor dining area along with a farmer’s 
market would allow this area to be better utilized in a manner that provides more 
benefit to residents and visitors of Smithville. The below satellite aerial image 
shows the proposed location of the structures.  

 
Below are examples of design elements and details that would be similar to the 
proposed structures:  



 



 

 
In closing, we feel this is a great opportunity to create an excellent partnership 
that would bring a very unique and creative feature to downtown Smithville. 
Before opening it up for discussion, Matt mentioned that since the packet was 
sent out the proposed farmers market structure would not be donated to the 
City. It would fall to the City to foot the cost of the structure. Cynthia mentioned 
to the Committee that we are just looking for feedback to take back to the Board 
of Alderman.  
Matt opened it up for discussion. Dani asked Shane about why he is not using his 
property behind this building to build the structure. Dani expressed her concern 
that the restaurant structure would take away important downtown parking and 
space that is utilized for the Farmers Market. Shane answered the question 
saying, that he is not able to use the limited space behind his building for the 



structure due to other equipment and materials that have to remain back there. 
The Mayor and Matt mentioned that there is plenty of parking around Downtown 
that would supplement that parking spaces that would be removed if the outdoor 
dining area was built. Shane reassured that he would plan for loading and 
unloading zone to be in the arranged so there can still be access to the park. 
Dani asked another question on what would happen if the restaurant moved or 
was no longer in that location. Shane said that it would be a risk that he would 
have to take. Matt mentioned that these details would be detailed in a lease 
agreement. Todd mentioned that he likes the idea and asked about the number 
of spaces the outdoor area would add and if it would benefit the restaurant. 
Shane expressed he believes that this early design is in line with the downtown 
street scape and would add as an incitive to get the community downtown. Todd 
also asked if this area would be open for other business to use or when events 
are going on. Shane said that the outdoor dining structure would only be for 
Humphreys Bar and Grill to use. Dani expressed that she would like more time to 
discussed and wanted to know if this discussion would be tabled for another 
meeting. The Mayor and Cynthia communicated that they needed a 
recommendation today to bring to the board, but there will be more 
opportunities for the public comment through this process. Jim Pasco, Alderman 
Chevalier and Mayor Boley all thought this would be a great addition to the 
downtown.  
Discussion was adjourned at 7:00 PM and we moved into the Master Plan portion 
of the meeting. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Staff Report: 
 
Parks and Recreation Master Plan: 
The Master Plan was completed and approved on July 19, 2021, at the Board of 
Alderman Regular Session. Staff is working to budget and plan for the future 
based on the recommendations of the project priorities.  
 
Splash Pad: 
On July 1 the Splash Pad at Diamond Crest Park was opened to the public. This 
feature was a donation from the Clay Creek Developers in lieu of their city 
recreation or open space dedication requirements. As mentioned in the Parks 
and Recreation Master Plan, Diamond Crest Park is the priority to focus on in 
FY22. Clay Creek Developers have graciously agreed to donate a parking lot and 
shelter with a restroom attached for next year. The Parks and Recreation 
Department will be purchasing a playground, fencing and concrete for the 
walkway within the park.  
 
Recreation Programs:  
Smithville Recreation had a busy summer. We partnered with multiple businesses 
and organizations to host a variety of free programs and events. Some of the 
stand outs were: Learn to Kayak with the NOA, Art in the Park with Kelly’s Nook, 
Story in the Park with the Library and Mizzou Extension, Punt Pass Kick with the 
Football Club, Yoga in the Park with Indigo Vibe and Movie in the Park with 
Chops BBQ. 
 
Youth fall recreation program registration has closed. We will be offering Soccer, 
Soccer Clinic, T-Ball Under the Lights and Volleyball.  
 
Summer Adult Kickball was a success, and we are planning to offer a fall session 
to keep the fun going. 
 
Smith’s Fork Haunted Campground: 
Reservations to camp during the haunted campground event opened on August 
2, 2021. The campground sold out in less than 30 minutes. Registration to be a 
vendor is still open. The event will take place on October 23, 2021, from 4pm-
7pm.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



Parks and Recreation Master Plan Next Steps 
The Master Plan was completed and approved on July 19, 2021, at the Board of  
Alderman Regular Session. Staff is working to budget and plan for the future based on 
the recommendations of the project priorities. FY22 budget is being reviewed and will  
be approved later in September. The 1–3-year project plan will be funded by the Parks  
and Stormwater Sales Tax. Parks will be looking at about $150,000 a year available for  
park projects. A savings of about $300,000 will be put back to help fund the larger  
Smith’s Fork and Heritage projects in years 4-6. Year 1 (FY22) of the plan will have  
$275,000 for the construction of Diamond Crest Park.  
 
What does this mean for this Committee? Well, we need to find some funds! To fund 
the Smith’s Fork and Heritage Park projects are going to cost an estimate of $3-$4 
million each. Saving $300,000 each year for 5 years will save about 1.8 million. Below 
are some visual graphs to help put it into perspective: 
 

 
Here is the updated 5-year cashflow projection. We are still on path for building a good  
reserve…it is just slightly lower than what was shown to the Board back in June 
primarily because we are: 
  

• Adding Diamond Crest Neighborhood Park ($275,000) 
• Adding Smith’s Fork Park Sport Courts ($600,000 Over 2 Year Period) 

 



 

 
 
My vision for this Committee is to be more than providing updates. This Committee  
needs to be an advocate for the Parks and Recreation Department and build a  
supportive group for the future. We need to work together to assist in  
finding grants, funding opportunities and partners to get us to the goal of better parks  
and trails. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Diamond Crest Playground Design: 
 
Year 1 of the Parks and Recreation Master Plan is to complete Diamond Crest Park. This  
park is currently where the Splash Pad is located. It was a donation from the Clay Creek  
Developers in lieu of their city recreation or open space dedication requirements. As  
mentioned in the Parks and Recreation Master Plan, Diamond Crest Park is the first 
priority to focus on in FY22. Clay Creek Developers have graciously agreed to donate a  
parking lot and shelter with a restroom attached. The parks and recreation department  
will be purchasing a playground, fencing and concrete for the walkway within the park.  
 
Similar to when we started the process for the Heritage Park playground, I would like to  
get some feedback on a disire design, type of surfacing and prefered aminities. 
 
Below is a rough idea of what the developers and I are thinking for the park. This is  
subject to change. 
 
 

 
 
 
 



 

Future Meeting Dates: 
 
With the Parks and Recreation Master Plan completed and staff having a clear direction  
on the plan, the need to meet monthly is low. With our normal meeting date  
being the fourth Thursday of each month, staff would recommend going to a quarterly  
meeting schedule. This means we would meet four times a year. The tentative dates  
would be October 28, 2021, January 27, 2022, April 28, 2022, July 28, 2022, and  
October 27, 2022. These dates would be able to provide input before budgeting, review  
of draft budget and see final budget before the new fiscal year. The January and April  
meetings would allow staff to provide a pre-spring and pre-summer staff report. This  
will need go to a vote.  
 


